
Woodnewton News
July 2018

Photo: Matthew Roberts



1 

News and Reports

Annual Parish Meeting
The Annual Parish Meeting was held on 24th May. The Annual Meeting is where the Parish 
Council reports back to residents on its activities over the previous 12 months. This year we 
were also joined by our local Government representatives, Cllr. Annabel De Capell Brooke 
(ENC) and Cllr. Heather Smith (NCC). Given all the funding problems faced by NCC, this 
was a great opportunity to hear first hand the potential effects on our village as all but essential 
services are reduced. Heather also outlined the likely imposition of a plan to abolish all tiers 
of local Government in the County and replace it with 2 Unitary Authorities. Woodnewton 
(currently under ENC) is likely to be absorbed into a larger group of East Northants Council, 
Corby Borough, Wellingborough Council and Kettering Borough Council.
Residents attended also took the chance to hear and give their view on the plans for the new 
street lights in the Village. A summary of the plan was provided and a demonstration of the 
lights that may be installed. The Parish Council has not yet taken a final decision on whether to 
proceed as it depends on funding options and a successful grant application.
The other area for discussion on the night was the future of the Call Connect bus. Funding for 
the bus is being stopped by NCC because of their lack of money. There is a plan to push funding 
the service onto Parish Councils.  A long discussion was held, and many residents gave their 
views on the importance of the service provided by Call Connect which gives independence to 
so many, especially the elderly, infirm and disabled. 

Parish Council Report – June 2018
The Parish Council met on 4th June
Planning
One application was considered. Council returned the application with no objections.
Call Connect Bus Funding
The Council discussed the future of the Call Connect service. The Council recognises that 
Woodnewton is one of the largest users of the service and considered how the future of the 
service may be secured, especially given that the Council budget was set back in January 2018.  
The Council agreed the following resolution which has been forwarded to NCC;
“The Woodnewton Parish Council recognises the beneficial social and economic impact that the 
Call Connect ‘Bus’ Service has on the lives of residents of the village and in the wider community.
Therefore, it RESOLVES that: The Woodnewton Parish Council considers the Call Connect ‘bus 
service should be fully funded by the East Northamptonshire Council. Notwithstanding this, it 
is prepared to support Call Connect at the maximum contribution levels of £1021 in 2018/2019 
and £1749 in 2019/2020, but it is not prepared to commit to these figures until it knows what is 
in the proposed ‘Bus Funding Agreement and has an undertaking that services in Woodnewton 
will continues at current levels. Furthermore, it seeks a firm commitment from the East 
Northamptonshire Council that it will underwrite any deficit in the overall funding level required 
for 2018/2019 should the Parish Council contribute £1021 in that year”.

Woodnewton Parish Council
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July Services
1st July BENEFICE SERVICES CELEBRATING THE FLOWER FESTIVAL:
	 9.30 a.m. Holy Communion (Modern Language) at APETHORPE
	 6.00 p.m. Celebration Festival Evensong at NASSINGTON
8th July 9.30 a.m. Said Holy Communion (Modern language)
15th July 9.30 a.m. Sung Morning Praise for all the family
22nd July 9.30 a.m. Said Holy Communion (Book of Common Prayer)
29th July 10.00 a.m. BENEFICE SERVICE AT YARWELL

St Mary’s Church

ICE CREAM SUNDAE

St  Mary’s Fund Raising team are hosting this event on August  26th, at the church from 2 
‑4.30pm.
SO WHAT IS IT ALL ABOUT?  Children and the young at heart will be able to create their own 
ice cream sundae from all the toppings and sauces that will be on offer. For those who prefer 
something a little less icy, cakes and teas will also be served.  Sit and enjoy your refreshments  
whilst listening to the live music that will be provided at intervals during the afternoon.
There will be various stalls – plants, books, jams and cakes and side shows for the children – a 
mini fete.  They will also be able to take part in a treasure hunt; there is something for everyone. 
 So if you are avoiding the traffic and staying at home this holiday weekend, why not come along 
and spend a penny and help us raise money for the toilet project.
More dates for your diary
6th October  - A Race Night at the Village Hall
10th November  - Northern Soul Disco

We will be celebrating our wonderful Flower Festival at our special church services on 1st July, 
both of which are for all the parishes in the Benefice. The one morning service and the Festival 
Evensong in the evening are the only services in the Watersmete parishes that day. All are 
warmly invited to one or both of these services.

And looking ahead to the Flower Festival weekend – thank you to everyone who is working so 
hard with all the preparations. It’s going to be a great two days! 

North Bridge Closure - Oundle
Council discussed the proposed imposition of a 3 tonne weight limit on North Bridge in Oundle 
and the impact of such a move on surrounding roads and villages. Council has expressed concerns 
especially regarding HGV’s using local roads which are already in a very poor condition. 
The next Parish Council meeting will be on Monday 2nd July at 8.00pm
Andrew Hansford - Parish Council Chairman

Woodnewton Parish Council
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	 Communicare News
A general patients meeting was held last month when we welcomed guest speakers Joe 
Bailey (Healthy & Active Lifestyles Officer ENC), Simon Fairhall (Kings Cliffe Active 
Site) and Robert Phipps (Volunteer Walk Leader)  The theme of their presentation was 
healthy activity promoted by ENC. One of these activities is ‘Walking for Health’ - 
recently introduced voluntary led walks from various locations throughout the area.  
Each Tuesday evening and Friday morning a walk now takes place from the ‘Black 
Horse’ in Nassington for approximately an hour.  Numbers attending are gradually 
increasing as notices are published and by word of mouth from those who are enjoying 
the benefits and social side of this weekly activity.  Simon Fairhall also gave details 
of further expansion planned at the KC Active Site with the addition of a gym, café 
and meeting/consulting rooms – gaining financial support is in hand and he hoped 
work will commence in the next couple of years. He stressed the importance of making 
people aware of the facilities available specifically for non Kings Cliffe residents. 
Dr Takhar informed the meeting that due to the financial problems with 
Northamptonshire County Council (NCC) the proposed project at Kings Cliffe had not 
made any significant progress over the last few weeks and this situation was unlikely to 
change until the future of NCC had been resolved.  However he was pleased to report 
that the practice was in negotiation with both the CEO of Peterborough Hospital and 
other high level NHS representatives with regard to the site at Wansford surgery.  Plans 
were well advanced on the type of accommodation – a 60 bed unit with a staff of 40 
providing post hospitalisation after care – this would be short stay and costs would be 
covered by the NHS.
On the recommendation of the officials it was agreed to provide funds for a new 
portable ECG machine. As this will be sited and used at the KC surgery this will be part 
funded by a donation from the late Terry Smith who wished the money to be used for 
the benefit of KC patients. 
The next meeting will be the AGM on 12th September. The officials are concerned 
about the continuing lack of interest shown by patients to put themselves forward to 
take an active role in the running of the PPG – they want to make people aware that 
serving on the committee could only entail attending a quarterly meeting, although 
involvement with additional activities such as fund raising, organising special events 
would be very welcomed.  In the light of recent closures of several other PPGs in the 
Peterborough area, they want to generate more interest to avoid the same fate for our 
own group.
The social group were away in Scarborough in May with very inclement weather – it 
is hoped that the next holiday to Devon in September will coincide with an ‘indian 
summer’.  There is also another day trip planned for next month. For further details 
on any of these activities, please contact Clare on 01780 470437 email: superfoguk@
aol.com.  The next coffee morning will be on Friday 20th July at the Kings Cliffe Active 
Sports Hall at 10am. 



4

WHAT’S ON

Gary’s Walk
The next village walk will be an evening stroll on Wednesday 25th July at 6.00pm. The 
walk will starting from The Red Lion Warmington. I hope you will be able to join us.

Woodnewton Cinema
‘The Greatest Showman’ will be screened on September 8th. There will be a licenced 
bar for pre- and post film drinks. Tickets will be available from Gary from 1st August 
onwards on 470593.
For your information we also hope to screen ‘Finding your Feet’ later in the year, keep 
an eye on future newsletters for details of cinema dates and ticket details.
We look forward to seeing you at the next cinema night.

Afternoon Tea
Just a reminder that Hannah Bradbury and Georgia Evans 
are joining together to raise money for Cancer Research 
by putting on an afternoon tea with music at the village 
hall on Sunday 29th July from 3pm.

Tickets are £7.50 each and are available from Gary on 
470593 from Monday 1st June. I do hope that you be able 
to support this worthwhile event.

Nene Valley Railway
Teddy Express 22nd 23rd August
All Children that are accompanied by a Teddy Bear travel for half price (aged 10 and 
under), accompanied by a full fare paying adult
Travel in our special Teddy decorated carriages
Tombola, Games and Family fun
Face Painting and Bouncy Castle
Story telling in the Waiting room
Teddy Quiz
Wansford Café open for all those Bear Essential Meals, Snacks and Ice Creams, Spe-
cial Teddy Express children’s picnic boxes available
Riverside Picnic area for those Teddy Bear Picnics
Trains start at 10:00 from Wansford or join at all our stations

Nene Valley Railway -  Wansford Station - Stibbington - Peterborough - PE8 6LR

T: 01780 784444 www.nvr.org.uk
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WHAT’S ON 2

Will you be a Blue Tin Hero for Sue Ryder Thorpe Hall Hospice?
Every year thousands of people across the region choose to pop loose change 
into charity collection boxes in pubs, shops and community hubs rather than 
weigh down purses and pockets. What might only be a few pennies to each 
individual adds up for the charity.
Sue Ryder Thorpe Hall Hospice in Peterborough receives, on average, £706 
every month from collection tins. That’s enough to pay for a hospice nurse for more than five days 
But the hospice needs help – in the shape of Blue Tin Heroes – to round up tins, deliver them to Thorpe 
Hall in Longthorpe and to distribute empty tins around the region.
Community fundraising officer Sharon Baker has the task of co-ordinating Sue Ryder Thorpe Hall Hospice 
collection tins. She said: “We are really grateful to all the venues across the region which have one of 
our collection tins – the contents really do add up to make a difference here at Thorpe Hall.  Now we 
need volunteers who are willing to use their community connections and knowledge to pick up full tins, 
distribute empty ones to venues which already support us and identify places which might like to have 
one of our collection tins at the till, on the counter or on the bar.”
Husband and wife Elaine and John Rignall have already signed up as Blue Tin Heroes covering the area 
near their home in Stanground, Peterborough. Elaine said: “John and I are often out visiting friends and 
going places so it’s no bother for us to stop off on the way and pick up a couple of collection tins and give 
out some empty ones. It’s our way of doing something to help our local hospice.”
The team at Thorpe Hall Hospice are particularly seeking Blue Tin Heroes in Oundle and the surrounding 
villages and would love your help. To find out more about becoming a Blue Tin Hero please call 01733 
225999 or email Thorpe.fundraising@sueryder.org 
For more information visit www.sueryder.org

CYANOTYPE  WORKSHOP 
AT THE POTTERY
WOODNEWTON

SUNDAY 9TH JULY 10.00AM - 5.00PM



*Limited to eight places. No experience necessary.

£50 to include full tuition and all materials.


 

For full details contact….


John Russell - tel. 01780 470474 or email johnlrussell2@gmail.com

*Limited to eight places. No experience necessary.
£50 to include full tuition and all materials.

For full details contact….
John Russell - tel. 01780 470474

 or email johnlrussell2@gmail.com
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I have tried to cover a variety of subjects over the years, but I can never remember mentioning 
ticks. No, not the nervous type, although those to which I refer may well be - I am meaning the 
spidery-type arachnids.

When out and about walking I am always vigilant, but it now seems that we all may have to be 
so closer to home. Only a few days ago after working on his plot, a hard-working plot holder, 
(alright, maybe not so hard-working), reported more than one tick trying to have a meal on bits 
of his fine body (his words, not mine).

Now I am sure that this might have an amusing aspect to it, but I shall be the last one to exploit 
that possibility, because tick bites are a very serious matter.

I am no expert, but ticks, commonly found on sheep and 
deer can bite humans and in so doing cause a variety of 
possible infections. One of these is Lyme disease which 
you certainly would not queue up to receive a sample 
of. Some symptoms include swollen joints, arthritis and 
neurological problems. It is not a disease that is short term 
either. It lasts and relapses are common. This is a serious 
nasty, so any possibility of being bitten wherever you are 
needs taking very seriously indeed.

Once in the process of biting, if a tick is spotted it needs 
very careful removal. It is no good squashing or swiping 
it in an effort to kill or remove it. That can lead to your 
blood, engorged by the tick being returned along with any 
number of possible infections. I always carry a special tick 
remover in my rucksack, but tweezers, carefully used can 
be as effective.

I do strongly suggest that you do a little research on this. Just doing a Google search for ticks will 
bring up plenty of useful sources of help. The following website (https://www.mountaineering.
scot/safety-and-skills/health-and-hygiene/ticks) seems to offer very succinct and helpful 
information. There are also good videos on youtube showing how ticks should be removed. As 
always, some web pages go on for ever, but I am sure that you will soon find one that you feel is 
clearest and most helpful.

I am sorry to be the bearer of unpleasant news, but I am sure that an awareness of the tick issue 
can only prove helpful.

In any case it makes a change from warning about the weather, rabbits, slugs and other forms of 
pestilence, I suppose! Talking of which, what’s all that commotion a few plots up………………?!

I hope that you have a good summer.

Dodge the Flak

On the Plot 
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Made-to-measure curtains, blinds and soft furnishings  
perfectly suited to your home. With a large fabric library  
available, impeccable hand-sewn skills and a friendly service  
from a studio in Woodnewton village we offer:

Roman Blinds • Hand Pleated Headings • Rollers • Venetians  
Pelmets • Valances • Headboards • Poles and Trimmings

Stockist of Cabbages & Roses, Sanderson, Prestigious Textiles,   
Ian Mankin, James Hare Silks, Moon Wools and more.

To book a no obligation measuring-up and quotation call today.

T : 01780 479140 |  E  : enquiries@victoria-newton.co.uk

FREE 14 point lawn analysis!
TruGreen offers a wide range of lawn care services to help make your lawn the central 
feature of your garden, no matter what the season. We’ll begin by giving you an in-
depth 14 point lawn analysis, completely FREE of charge and without obligation.

Lawn 
Fertilisation

Moss & Weed
Control

Pest & Disease 
Control

Scarifi cation Aeration

TruGreen North Cambridgeshire
01733 736 024 .co.uk

Massage,  Facials,  Manicure, Pedicure, Mii Make-up,  Waxing,
LVL Lashes, CACI, Skin Analysis, Hydrotherapy, Relaxation Areas  

Salons at: Willowbrook Farmhouse, Woodnewton PE8 5EG and 36 Cherry Orton Road, Orton Waterville PE2 5EQ

Book on-line www.andsobeautiful.co.uk, email rebecca@andsobeautiful.co.uk or call Rebecca on 07905 926 902

We only use the industry’s best loved and leading product brands

a beautiful salon...  a beautiful you...  by and so beautiful...
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Woodnewton History Group
While sitting in the church at Lionel Baxter’s funeral, my eye wandered upwards along 
the north wall, just in front of 
the radiator towards the rear - 
and what did I see?
If you look carefully on the 
top left of the stone the symbol 
of the Chi-Rho has been 
engraved. The two Greek letters 
superimposed on one another 
form the beginning of Christ’s 
name.  Usually the Chi is 
nearer in form to an “X” rather 
than the angular imitation of 
the cross of the crucifix, but 
both forms exist, and  one like 
ours can be seen on a  coin of the Byzantine Roman Emperor Justin (c. 565-576).

The symbol was 
originally adopted by the 
Emperor Constantine 
I ( the Great) after his 
revelation before the 
battle of the Milvian 
Bridge on 28 Oct. C.E. 
312.  There, having been 
declared Emperor in 
York, he met the other 
contender Maxentius 
who was waiting at the river Tiber before Rome.  On the night before the battle, 
Constantine had a dream in which he saw the sun overlain by a cross, and beneath, the 
words “ in hoc signe vinces”, or “In this sign prevail”.  The next morning Constantine 
ordered his men to paint crosses on their shields, and they marched to war as “Christian 
soldiers” Constantine’s victory resulted in the official religion of the Empire being 
declared as Christian.

So what is our symbol doing there?  The academic  jury is out for the moment.  There 
are rare examples of mediaeval Chi-Rhos, but there is also the possibility that the stone 
was reused from the Roman Villa at Apethorpe - watch this space!
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JC.HEATING SERVICES
www.jc-heatingservices.co.uk
8 Black Swan Spinney, Wansford, PE8 6LE
Tel: 	 01780 781778
Mob: 	 07729036942
Email: jo.childs@jc-heatingservices.co.uk

•	 Oil Boilers, Gas and LPG (Calor) Boilers, Cookers and Fires
•	 Service, Breakdown, Repairs
•	 New Installations
•	 Oil Tank Replacements

OFTEC Registered Business CORGI Gas Safe Register 230429

Nassingtonpreschool.com 01780 783844 Nassington Pre-school
Nassington Pre-school, The Playing Fields, Fotheringhay Rd, Nassington, Northants PE8 6QU

• Caring, enthusiastic, experienced staff.
• Purpose built modern facilities.
• Outstanding, inclusive, comprehensive care and education for 2-4 year olds.
• Hours: 8am– 5.30pmduringtermtime.
• Funded places available.
• Summer holiday club available.
• Come and see us at work and play!

Ofsted Oustanding Pre-school (Feb
2016) Prior to transfer to Nassington
Pre-school CIO 1172148 Oct2017.
Registered as a Charitable Incorporated
Organisation in England&Wales

Established

1986

Please mention Woodnewton News when responding to adverts

Hatha Yoga Classes
Mixed Ability

Woodnewton Village Hall
Wednesday 7.00 pm – 8.15 pm

•	 Increase flexibility
•	 build strength and stamina.
•	 Learn techniques to help you relax
•	 Reduce stress and cultivate mindfulness.

(£8.00 drop in/£42.00 six weekly pass)
For more details: call or text Elaine on 07867 367353 (01832 280247)

Email:  salayogauk@yahoo.com

mailto:salayogauk@yahoo.com
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Editorial Team:
Grant Neville, Jane Martin, June Moore, John Russell, Ivan Walker, David Webb.
Advertising: Ivan Walker, Tel 470438
Contributions: We are always happy to receive articles for publication. Please send 
articles by email whenever possible to newswoodnewton@gmail.com. 
We prefer pictures in jpg format and hi resolution whenever possible.
Handwritten / non-electronic contributions can be delivered or sent to:
June Moore, 5 Lindsey Close.
Closing date for all copy 14th of previous month.
Recent issues available here: http://woodnewtonhub.co.uk/village-newsletter/
The Newsletter is edited and published by Grant Neville, 20 Orchard Lane, Wood-
newton.
Any views expressed in the Newsletter are not necessarily those of the Parish 
Council unless otherwise stated.
Website : http://woodnewtonhub.co.uk
Submissions for material to be hosted on the Woodnewton Hub website should be 
emailed to grant.neville@rivalogix.com. 

Parish Council Clerk		  woodnewtonpc@gmail.com
Village Hall Booking		  Abbie Smith  01780 470691 
Neighbourhood Watch 		  woodnewtonnw@googlemail.com
Police					    101  (non emergency report, suspicious 	
					     behaviour and enquiries)
Doctors Surgeries			   Oundle		  01832 275375	  	
					     Wansford	  	 01780 782342
Veterinary Surgeries		  Oundle		  01832 273521		
					     Yarwell 		  01780 783910

USEFUL NUMBERS and INFORMATION

NEWSLETTER & WEBSITE CONTACTS

Village Hall High speed WIFI provided by Gigaclear
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We provide an experienced wealth
management service and offer specialist
advice in a wide range of areas including:

• Investment planning
• Retirement planning
• Inheritance Tax planning

For further details contact Marcel Wilson on:

Email: marcelwilson@sjpp.co.uk
Website: www.sjpp.co.uk/marcelawilson

Tel: 01733 203110

Mob: 07966 533197

MARCEL A. WILSON
WEALTHMANAGEMENT LTD
WEALTHMANAGEMENT CONSULTANTS

A wealth of expertise on your doorstep

Village Pizzas
Open Tues - Sat for Collection 4:30pm-10:30pm

Or Delivery 6:00pm to 10:00pm

01780 784587
View our Menu at

www.villagepizzas.co.uk

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 

Village Pizzas 
 

Open Tue – Sat for 
Collection  4.30pm – 10.30pm 

Or 
Delivery  6pm till 10pm 

 

01780 
784587 
View our Menu at 

www.villagepizzas.co.uk 

 

To find out more please contact Caroline .
01832 226 268
pinkhousearts@me.com
www.pinkhousearts.co.uk

The Pink House Studio, Fotheringhay

Pink House Craft Club
Come along and enjoy an afternoon of easy to do craft activities, have a chat, 
make new friend and escape your cares and worries for a couple of hours.
Where:		 Fletton House  Oundle 
When: 		 Every Monday afternoon (except Bank Holidays)
Time: 		  2.00 pm - 4.00 pm
Cost: 		  FREE
Funded by The Compton Fund
Regular felt making, textile and mixed media workshops


